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                                         (New flower beds at the Sensory Garden. Photo: Mike McCrea) 

 

Hi All, 

The introduction to this newsletter was written in early May with the objective of completing the 

Biodiversity Newsletter at the end of that month. By early June, it was clear to me that due to 

time constraints and work commitments, this was going to be an impossible task. However, I 

have been busy compiling notes, records and information in the park, and ódipping into itô 

whenever I can.  

There has been a distinct change in the seasons since the last newsletter, and unfortunately, 

again, another wet summer. Many flowers are appearing on the wildflower bank and Laura has 

started cataloguing these as they represent an important unimproved limestone flora. I am 

giving updates on the completion of recent projects in the park this month which will benefit 

wildlife and an overview of where we are with improving the green corridors. I must add that this 



spring, the birdlife in the park has been the best I have ever known and this was reflected by 

last monthôs successful bird walks.  

This month also allows us to assess the canopy in the beech wood following another season of 

thinning and to plan the introduction of woodland flora. We are now in the busiest part of the 

year in the park with the planting of summer bedding and a constant cycle of grass mowing. 

With many varied projects on the go, a diverse variety of biodiversity to monitor and this yearôs 

Festival of Nature scheduled next month, working in the park remains an ever revolving cycle of 

interest if not at times, demanding. 

 

Mike 

 

 

 

                            News from the Supervisor®s Trap 

 

 

 

                                              Buzzard takes snake 

Whilst mowing the top field on 9th May, I was astonished to see a Common buzzard flying low 

over the park with a snake in its talons. The snake was very large, probably a grass snake and 

could be seen clearly wriggling. The buzzard appeared to be struggling to hold it, but as it was 

flying over the woodland, a sparrowhawk then appeared and mobbed the buzzard in an attempt 

to relieve it of its prey. The two birds twisted and turned in the air, but the buzzard refused to 

part with the snake. This is the first time that I have seen a buzzard take a snake as prey, 

buzzards are opportunists, more often content to take carrion and dead prey. On this occasion, 

a camera was not to hand, which is a shame, as this would have made a fantastic picture.  

 

 

 

 



                       Bird Walk Sunday 15th May 

I arrived at the park on the morning of 15th May to a good turnout of attendees, and, pleasingly, 

some new faces. We were once again blessed with lovely weather with the parkôs trees 

accentuated against a backdrop of blue sky. One of those in attendance announced that she 

was obsessed with buzzards, so I informed her about the recent buzzard I had seen with the 

snake. This was met with a number of expletives regarding missing that sighting.  

With a scheduled tree walk later that day, visitors to the park today were getting their full nature 

fix, and after the usual introductions we were all on our way over to the lime tree to see the 

nesting nuthatches. Almost immediately, the birds delivered and were seen clearly at the nest 

hole which met with everyoneôs excitement. The tree also had nesting blue and great tits, so 

there was a flurry of avian activity throughout the tree.  

On the grass adjacent was a pair of mistle thrushes, one with a beak full of food, no doubt for a 

nearby brood. We then walked down to the lake where grey wagtail was in evidence and a new 

brood of cygnets and moorhens were on the water. Continuing up the path, I was able to show 

everyone another nuthatch nest in one of the nest boxes, and the birdôs very loud warning call 

was reminding us that we were close to the nest.  

The route then took us to the pond and over the stream bridge where great-spotted woodpecker 

was active along with chiffchaff and goldcrest. One of the group was using a mobility support, 

and I was especially pleased to see her negotiating the way without any difficulty. One of the 

main reasons we have improved these access paths is to provide easier access for the disabled 

and elderly.  

The woodland was full of birdsong, and as we ascended up to the beech wood, a magnificent 

buzzard was soaring overhead. As always, the walk took in all of the woodland work that The 

Landscape Group is doing here in the park, and I was able to explain much of the Biodiversity 

Action Plan for the coming years. 

The little owl box which has now become a main feature on the bird walks was once again 

illustrated by images taken of the owl during a recent nest box inspection, however, whilst 

standing beneath the box, a great tit was seen flying in and out which may have indicated that 

the owls had vacated it. We all continued to the wildflower bank where the colony of scarlet tiger 

caterpillars were munching their way through the comfrey and looking ready to pupate. A green 

woodpecker was seen in undulating flight, before we completed the walk at the service 

compound to look at a number of different birdôs nests. This concluded another very enjoyable 

bird walk and was a fitting prelude to the roast lunch that awaited me on my arrival home. 

 

 

 



              New Outdoor Pool Bed finally planted  

 

This month has seen us finally planting the new raised flower beds at the outdoor swimming 

pool entrance. During the past few months, I have updated the progress of this project through 

the pages of this newsletter, and now, finally, we have our finished result!  

During my time at the park I have been involved in many projects of development, maintenance 

and infrastructure, but confess that of all these, I am most proud of this work. This project is a 

great example of a óturnkey packageô, conceived and executed in house, by The Landscape 

Group staff and delivered to the client within budget and to a high standard. It has totally 

transformed this part of the park and has received countless comments of praise from the 

visiting public. Yes, I admit that I built it, but I could not have done so without the help of my staff 

and volunteers from Stroud Valleys Project. I hope that when the volunteers see these pictures 

of the finished product and hundreds of happy bees, they will share some of the pride that we 

have.  

Despite some vandalism to a bench that was placed at the new raised beds, we have delivered 

something that the park and Stroud can enjoy and admire for many years to come. We must 

also thank our client Stroud District Council for entrusting us to do this work in such a sensitive 

and prominent part of the park. It could have gone so wrong, but, despite the wettest winter on 

record, we worked and nurtured every stage of the job through to completion. It was therefore a 

proud moment this month to see 400 cosmos and 400 ami majus flowers planted in the beds, 

representing the icing on the cake.  

Within minutes of planting the flowers, bees were arriving by their hundreds and imbibing on 

their rich nectar. Remember all of the growing medium ï topsoil and compost was recycled from 

sustainable green waste from the park, in total around 12 tonnes. This in itself is a great 

achievement and kept the costs down substantially. In creating this bed, I would like to think that 

it sets a standard to other contracts within The Landscape Group of what is achievable and 

what can be created by using the talents and experience of their employees.  

Thankfully, here at Stratford Park, we have a supportive regional manager (Paul James) who 

should also be thanked for his enthusiasm and above all, trust, in delivering the package to the 

client without ópanicking or worryingô, and to Stroud District Council for ótaking the gambleô and 

rolling with the ball. Only one final task remains, and that is to perhaps place a commemorative 

plaque at the beds in memory of Malcolm Tarling (Stroud in Bloom Chairman), who sadly 

passed away in May and would have been so proud of the finished job. Below are some 

pictures of the finished work, and a reminder of how it was at the start.  

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                           (Final completion and planting of the new raised flower beds June 2016) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                  (Bees love Cosmos!)                                                                                         (Job done) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                              (Start of the work November 2015) 

Update on the Biodiversity Action Plan  

At the time of writing, we are into our 5th year of the Stratford Park Biodiversity and Landscape 

Action Plan. In June 2015 I provided an overview of where we were with the plan and what 

projects had been completed to date. Another phase of woodland management work has been 

completed this year, with further improvements to areas along the lower woodland corridors and 

important repairs and access works to the Model Railway areas.  

The most visible transformations however to the visiting public, are the enhancements to the 

green corridors along the northern and eastern perimeters of the park. A succession of 

sustainable tree planting and habitat management has helped wildlife and increased the 

diversity of invertebrate species and birds. We are now recording Linnets in these areas, a bird 

of farmland and hedgerows that had disappeared from the park and adjacent fields some 25 

years ago.  

Now, this species has re-established itself along the green corridors where the habitat now 

provides it with good nesting sites and a bountiful amount of food. Little owls have also returned, 

and it gives me great reward to see them hunting over the protected grass areas and new trees.  

We are now ensuring that our grass cutting regimes satisfy the requirements of the client Stroud 

District Council and comply with tender specifications, but modifying this to accommodate new 

paths and intersections through the new green corridors. This is exemplified by the picture 

below showing what can be achieved through thoughtful grounds maintenance. This shows 


